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	Hardwood Federation – July 2023 Newsletter



	From the Executive Director:  Hardwoods Have Captive Audience in August - Opens Window to Pitch Hardwood Access Program, Save Exports 
As Congress breaks for the August Recess and returns to the states where they will spend all their time focusing on constituents, be on the lookout for your federal lawmakers as they make the rounds in your state and hometown.  In the event you see your elected officials, be sure to drive home the need of the Federation’s key ask for 2023, which is to establish a Hardwood Access Program that will authorize grants to educate the public on the economic and environmental benefits of wood products. Given the harsh fiscal climate that will bleed into the farm bill debate, it’s also important to emphasize the need to safeguard funding for USDA’s export programs.  The memorandum outlined below will give you important information to help initiate a productive conversation with your lawmakers.

Market Conditions Set the Stage for Education Program

The U.S. hardwood industry has been under tremendous pressure for 15 years, first as the result of the 2008 economic crisis, followed by international market declines during the U.S.-China Trade War.  The rise of competing non-sustainable competitor products, impacts of Covid on export capacity, and continued efforts of the environmental community to reduce harvest of our raw products have all driven domestic consumption of American hardwood products to all-time lows.  U.S. Consumption of grade lumber has declined from almost 7 billion board feet in 2000 to less than 2 billion board feet today.  Not only has this decline impacted hardwood companies, but it has also impacted those that depend on our viability for jobs and the many rural economies that depend on the forest products sector for survival.

The U.S. hardwood industry is comprised of proud and independent individuals located from coast to coast.  The industry does not ask much from the government. However, we are at a crossroads, and it is time for our federal representation to support our industry, our companies, our employees and our communities.

Federal Legislation Is Needed to Even the Playing Field

The industry asks members of the House and Senate Agriculture committees to allocate the funding for a competitive grant program in the Farm Bill to support consumer education about the sustainability, low carbon footprint, domestic production and rural economic impacts of U.S. made hardwood products based on the successful ACER Access Program for the domestic maple syrup industry.  The Hardwood Access Program would support research efforts related to the environmental and health benefits of domestically produced hardwood products.  It would also support increased U.S. Forest health, meet carbon reduction goals by storing carbon in long-lived wood products, and provide consumers the data and information they need to make sustainable purchases for their home and workspaces.
How the Plan Works
Non-profit organizations serving the U.S. hardwood sector, universities and research organizations would be eligible to receive funds to conduct research related to environmental and health benefits of domestic hardwood products, research related to consumer attitudes and knowledge of hardwood products, promotion of research to the public and potential consumers, demonstration projects highlighting environmental and health benefits of hardwood products.  The industry is asking for a relatively modest $25 million over five years to support this effort.  This is a small amount for an industry that has contributed so much to our nation.  
Exports are Key to Economic Growth
As lawmakers look to pare down costs from the farm bill to meet spending reduction goals, hardwoods must defeat any effort to reduce funds that support the USDA’s Market Access (MAP) and (Foreign Market Development) Programs.  These are successful export programs with proven track records that help open markets up for U.S. agricultural products overseas, including hardwoods, and are crucial to the funding of the American Hardwood Export Council (AHEC).  If lawmakers downsize these programs, they will undermine the health of the U.S. economy and contravene rationales for restoring fiscal responsibility to Washington.  

Stump Speech for Your Federal Lawmakers

In the event you have a brief window to lobby your elected officials, here are the key points to drive home:

· A hardwood education program kills two birds with one stone:  it will help grow jobs in rural communities in my state and improve the environment.
· A hardwood education program will give the industry much needed data to support sustainable forest management and the positive benefits of using wood products in home and workspaces and push back on false narratives.  
· Downsizing USDA’s export promotion programs would impede our ability to export sustainably harvested hardwood products around the world and lead to customers choosing less sustainable and legally harvested alternatives.  

The Corporate Transparency Act to Impose Business Disclosure Mandates

Pursuant to the Corporate Transparency Act of 2021, significant reporting requirements, due to take effect in 2024, will apply to small and medium sized businesses and have largely flown under the radar screen.  The purpose of the law is to combat money laundering, tax fraud and other corruption as well as terrorist activity. In general, the law requires most existing and new corporate entities in the U.S. beginning January 1, 2024, to file reports with the Department of the Treasury’s Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, or FinCEN, regarding their beneficial owners, specifically. Congress enacted the law to prevent criminals from wholesale exploitation of corporate structures such as shell and front companies to hide their identities and move money through the U.S. financial system. Because many U.S. states do not require corporations and similar entities to disclose information about their beneficial owners, Congress concluded that federal legislation was necessary to fill in the gaps. 

So, who must comply?  Generally speaking, every existing, amended or new corporation, Limited Liability Company (LLC) or other entity created by filing registration papers with a secretary of state (or foreign entity registering to do business in the state), must file a report with FinCEN. The report must include the business name, current address, state of formation and Employer Identification Number of each entity, as well as the name, birth date, address and government issued photo ID (such as a driver’s license or passport) of every direct or indirect beneficial owner of the entity. The law defines “beneficial owner” as any individual who, directly or indirectly, either exercises substantial control over the reporting company or owns or controls at least 25 percent of its ownership interests. Although the required information is not terribly onerous, what has the business community’s increasing attention is the penalties for non-compliance. Failure by a “reporting company” to comply will result in fines of up to $500 a day capped at $10,000, and up to 2 years in jail. In terms of timing, Reporting Companies created or registered before January 1, 2024, will have until January 1, 2025, to file their initial reports.  For Reporting Companies created or registered after January 1, 2024, these entities will have 30 days after creation or registration to file their initial reports.  

So, who will have access to the beneficial ownership information (BOI) submitted by reporting companies? All information that is reported to FinCEN will not be public, and it will not be subject to disclosure under the Freedom of Information Act. FinCEN will be required to keep the filed information secure in a restricted-access database. Federal agencies will be able to access the database for certain purposes, including national security, intelligence, law enforcement and, perhaps most noteworthy--tax administration.  State, local, and tribal law enforcement agencies can also obtain access, but only with a court order. Banks and other financial institutions can request specific BOI, but only with the Reporting Company’s consent.

It is worth noting that there is an effort afoot to put the brakes on implementing the CTA. A lawsuit initiated by the National Small Business Association to block implementation is in its final stages, and members of Congress have raised concerns over the rollout of the regulations. However, there is no legislation pending to overturn or block the new law. Your Federation team will be closely following action on this issue and will regularly report on developments.  A final rule implementing the BOI reporting requirements was finalized in September 2022. More information may be found here: https://www.fincen.gov/boi.

Issues: 
House Lawmakers Support “Carbon Neutrality of Biomass” Classification
On July 13, the House Appropriations Subcommittee for the Interior, Environment and Related Agencies released a Fiscal Year (FY) spending bill requiring multiple federal agencies to be on the same page with respect to forest bioenergy.  The covered agencies include EPA, USDA and the Department of Energy. Specifically, the bill states that the agencies will recognize “the carbon neutrality of bioenergy and recognize biomass as a renewable energy resource.”  Although the spending bill must pass the committee and clear floor votes on both sides of the Capitol, stripping the provision moving forward through the legislative process will be a heavy lift for parties opposed to the carbon neutrality classification.  Stay tuned for updates on FY 2024 spending bills and how they will impact the sector.
“REAP” Grant Application Process Open Through August 15
On July 14, USDA kicked off the application process for  the Rural Energy for America Program (REAP) Technical Assistance Grant Program.  Eligible applicants, such as not-for-profit groups and sole proprietorships, among others, must engage in activities that help “agricultural producers or rural small businesses to apply for assistance under REAP for energy efficiency Improvements, or Renewable Energy Systems.”  Over the years, companies deploying biomass heat and power systems have benefited from grants authorized by REAP.  USDA will accept applications for grants, which will range from $100,000 to $500,000, through August 15.
Congress Moves Transportation, Truck Weight Priorities
We anticipate House floor action in late September on several supply chain bills that were reported out of the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee in June. Among those bills was a pilot program that states may opt into for allowing 91,000-pound trucks equipped with a sixth axle to travel on the interstate highway system. This has been a long-time priority for the Federation and we are encouraged by progress in this space.  Bills to streamline and make more efficient the process for obtaining a commercial drivers license (CDL), provide more parking spaces for truckers near highway access points and improve upon the Ocean Shipping Reform Act enacted last year were also approved by the committee. 

Last week we also received good news in the truck weight space. As part of the Fiscal Year 2024 Transportation, Housing and Urban Development (THUD) appropriations bill, language was included allowing trucks travelling at the maximum gross vehicle weight on state roads to travel on Mississippi’s portion of the interstate highway system.  The weight tolerance on state roads in Mississippi is 88,000 pounds and so rigs loaded that this weight would have access to the interstate within Mississippi’s borders. There is legislation pending in the House and Senate—the Safe Routes Act—that would allow every state in the country to pursue this option. That bill has not found traction yet, but we are pleased with the Mississippi development which was shepherded by Senator Cindy Hyde-Smith (R-MS).

Finally on truck weights, Senator Mike Braun (R-IN) will soon be introducing a bill that provides a dry bulk axle variance of 110 percent on any given axle weight limit for trucks hauling dry-bulk goods. We have confirmed that “dry bulk” includes wood chips and biomass.  A similar bill (H.R. 3318) was reported out of the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee. This legislation will be part of the suite of supply chain bills that will receive floor consideration in late September.  

House Adopt “Resolution of Disapproval” for New NLEB Rule

Prior to leaving for the August recess, House lawmakers adopted S.J. Res. 24, a “Resolution of Disapproval” pursuant to the Congressional Review Act (CRA) to rescind the Administration’s November classification of the Northern Long-Eared Bat (NLEB) as “endangered,” as opposed to “threatened.”  In May, the Senate narrowly approved the measure, largely along party lines.  Even though Congress has passed the measure, the President has stated that he would veto the resolution, doubling down on his Administration’s policies. 

Federation Argues Active Management Essential for “Climate Resilient Forests”
On July 18, the Hardwood Federation filed comments with the USFS, urging federal regulators to emphasize active forest management while considering policies to strengthen U.S. forests, pursuant to an Advance Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (ANPRM) published in April.  The Federation also urged the agency to use existing authorities and focus on the forest planning process as the primary tool for advancing its objectives before moving forward with new regulatory requirements.  Although the timeline for next steps is uncertain, USFS may issue a proposed rule soliciting comment on a narrower suite of issues to more narrowly define policies that promote resilient forests.   
Broader Business Community Aligns with Hardwoods on Proposed ESA Expansion

On July 24, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce conducted a coalition meeting to discuss permitting reform and other environmental policy challenges faced by the business community.  The discussion included an overview of recent proposals by the Administration to expand the scope of the Endangered Species Act (ESA), with a focus on two specific rulemakings being addressed by the Federation:  the USFWS proposal to ban consideration of economic impacts when reviewing ESA designations; and reinstatement of a “blanket rule,” which extends almost identical control measures to species classified as “endangered” as those listed as “threatened.”   The Hardwood Federation is drafting formal comments on the Administration’s proposals, which are due August 21. 
USFS Conducts Webinar on Mature, Old Growth Forest “Threat Analysis”
As part of its ongoing outreach on the April 2022 Executive Order on strengthening the nation’s forests, on July 17, the USFS conducted a two-hour webinar to discuss development of a “threat analysis” for mature and old growth forests.  Regulators state that the process will include analysis of factors such as wildfire and insect and disease risk.  Hardwood team members participated in the call and joined other industry representatives who expressed concerns that the exercise would result in further erosion of active forest management.  Industry argued, for example, that timber harvest and forest thinning, “do not constitute threats” to federal lands.  USFS officials responded that the agency is charged with forest management as part of its core mission and is therefore not likely to cut back on forest management unless Congress directs it to do so through legislation.  They also stated that the “threat analysis framework” would be finalized in the winter of 2023 and 2024.   
Senators Take Aim at EPA Red Tape 
On June 22, Senator Shelley Moore Capito (R-W.Va.), along with eight co-sponsors, introduced the National Ambient Air Quality Standards Implementation Act of 2023 to modernize the air-quality standard setting process at EPA,  including particulate matter (PM) emissions associated with wood products facilities. The legislation would, among other things, require regulators to examine technological feasibility and economic impacts when issuing new standards and push back the statutory NAAQS review process from every five years to 10 years. The legislation compliments Federation comments submitted to EPA in late March, advocating against more stringent, proposed revisions to PM standards.  The bill enjoys support from Sens. Wicker (R-MS), Ricketts (R-NE), Sullivan (R-AK), Lummis (R-WY), Cornyn (R-TX), Barrasso (R-WY), Lankford (R-OK) and Britt (R-AL).
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